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liability in relation to his or her course of study. In the 
normal course of events it is discharged by the Commonwealth and 
is repayable by the student. 

DEET has recently finalised guidelines to assist delegates in 
making decisions under section 63 of the Act. The guidelines 
elaborate on the term 'special circumstancesf and set out 
various course-related, medical and family reasons which might 
be accepted as 'special circumstances1 for the purpose of 
section 63. The guidelines will become a section 9 document for 
the purposes of the Freedom of Information Act. 

Conference on rule-makinq 

On 31 August 1989 the Administrative Review Council held a 
Conference on Rule-making at Parliament House Canberra. 
Representatives of the Parliament, government departments and 
agencies, the Office of Parliamentary Counsel, legal publishers, 
lawyers, legal academics and user groups attended. 
Mr Jeffrey Lubbers, the Director of Research of the 
Administrative Conference of the United States, addressed the 
conference on the operation of the Administrative Procedure Act 
in the United States. Professor Saunders, the president of the 
Administrative Review Council, provided an overview of 
rule-making in Australia. 

The Council's interest in the subject stemmed initially from two 
particular types of rule-making: the use of manuals to 
structure the exercise of discretions and the use of statutory 
guidelines to influence or direct tribunal decisions. These led 
to a range of related issues which required the subject to be 
addressed more broadly, including: 

. the circumstances in which it is appropriate to use 
subordinate rather than primary legislation; 

. the distinction between different forms of subordinate 
legislation; . the problems of multiple forms of subordinate legislation, 
including complexity of the regulatory structure and 
accessibility of the law; . the character of a host of instruments not presently treated 
as legislation; and . the nature and effectiveness of mechanisms for scrutinising 
rules and enforcing accountability for rule-making, whether 
through Parliament or otherwise (see also Focus, p.2). 

Australian Institute of Administrative Law 

In May 1989 a group of interested people met to discuss the 
possible formation of an organisation to promote knowledge of 
administrative law and to exchange information about 
administrative law and administrative practices. The group made 
it clear that it would seek its membership from a wide range of 




